

Volume 7 | Issue I | March 2023

A Quarterly Journal Humanities and Social Sciences Young Scholars Worldwide

The Schola

### The Schola | Volume 7 | Issue I | March 2023

Editor: Eva M Shin Publisher: Veritaum

Editorial contact: editorial@theschola.org

Cover design: Leo Solluna

© 2016-2023, The Schola. All rights reserved. *The Schola* (ISSN 2508-7835) is an online journal published quarterly by Veritaum. Use of this digital material is governed by the terms and conditions set out by *The Schola*. Essays published in the journal may not be republished, photocopied, or reproduced without the prior written permission of Veritaum. A subscription purchases access to the journal, but not the intellectual property rights in it. The publisher has the sole right to make copies or allow them to be made, apart from the exceptions allowed by law, such as fair dealing.

For further information on *The Schola*, visit our website: www.theschola.org.

# **CONTENTS**

# Volume 7 | Issue I | March 2023

$\mathbf{M}$	١G	NA
--------------	----	----

History 1 Ramifications of Rwandan Identity

> Adam Berg '24 Berkely Carroll School New York, USA

History 24
The Malleable Myth of Romulus

Vaishnavi Sankar '23 Adlai E Stevenson High School Illinois, USA

#### MAGNA

History

# Ramifications of Rwandan Identity

Adam Berg '24 Berkeley Carroll School New York, USA

#### **Abstract**

In 1994, after more than 600 years of conflict between the Hutus and Tutsis in Rwanda, a genocide erupted that claimed the lives of almost 800,000 people. The violence between these two groups was rooted in a hierarchical class system, where the people in power maintained their position by weaponizing identity and subjugating others based on perceived superiority. When European imperialists colonized the region, they used this class system as a means of control. While historians have often focused on the impact of colonialism and trajectories of economic disparity as key factors in the power struggles in Rwanda, this paper adds an indepth exploration of the weaponization of identity that goes back to the beginnings of Rwanda as a nation-state. This essay engages in a fresh examination of the precursors to the Rwandan genocide, giving particular attention to African sources and narratives predating European involvement in the region. By using the framework of the weaponization of identity and applying moral disengagement theory, a clear pattern emerges: Those in power weaponized identity, defining who was or was not authentically Rwandan to serve their purposes, and the fight over identity became a sociopolitical force that shaped the trajectory of the nation and ultimately triggered a genocide. An examination of the weaponization of identity helps answer the essential question of how genocides are possible.

Almost three decades have passed since the Rwandan genocide occurred, and human remains are still being discovered. With a death toll of nearly 800,000,1 the Rwandan genocide haunts Rwanda to this day. Although modern narratives discuss three distinct groups involved in the conflict, Hutus, Tutsis, and Twa, the exact dates that those labels were first used are unclear. What historians agree on is that the area now known as Rwanda was home to three groups of people for hundreds of years before European colonists arrived in the 1800s: those who were indigenous to the region's forests, those who were cattle herders, and those who were agrarian.<sup>2</sup> They lived together in clans or tribes. It was not until much later that those groups were labeled as we now know them: Twa, Tutsi, and Hutu. Over time, conflict developed between members of the clans, and power struggles escalated. When European imperialists colonized the region in the late 1800s, the conflict intensified, culminating in genocide in 1994. While historians have often focused on the impact of colonialism and trajectories of economic disparity as key factors in the power struggles in Rwanda, an in-depth exploration of the weaponization of identity is needed. Throughout Rwandan history, those in power weaponized identity, defining who was or was not authentically Rwandan to serve their own purposes. The fight over authentic "Rwandanness" and the cycles of vengeance it triggered became a sociopolitical force that was a key factor in shaping the trajectory of the nation.

Initially, the clans and tribes were heterogeneous, each clan containing members who would later be labeled as Hutu, Tutsi, and Twa.<sup>3</sup> Although there are conflicting opinions on the beginning of identity grouping according to those labels, historians agree that at this time identities were not in intense dispute.<sup>4</sup> Rigidly defined, disparate identities began to develop when socioeconomic striations began to form.<sup>5</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Verpoorten Marijke, "The Death Toll of the Rwandan Genocide: A Detailed Analysis for Gikongoro Province," *Population* 60, no. 4 (2005): 2, https://doi.org/10.3917/popu.504.0401.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Alison Des Forges, Leave None To Tell The Story: Genocide in Rwanda (New York, NY: Human Rights Watch, 1999), 25, accessed October 30, 2021, https://www.hrw.org/reports/pdfs/r/rwanda/rwanda993.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Sarah Warshauer Freedman et al., *The Teaching of History of Rwanda A Participatory Approach A Resource Book For Teachers For Secondary Schools In Rwanda*, trans. Emeritha Muhongwanseko (The Regents of the University of California, 2006), 6, accessed October 30, 2021.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Freedman et al., The Teaching, 6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Ibid.

Origin narratives influenced perceptions of who came first and who has a birthright. The dominant Western narrative was that the cattle-herding Tutsis arrived in the region last and assumed power over the indigenous Twa and the agrarian Hutus.<sup>6</sup> This narrative undermines the complexity of Rwandan identity by failing to acknowledge the way that all three groups lived collaboratively in clans before socioeconomic classes took hold.<sup>7</sup> It creates a mythology of intrinsic ethnic division and power dynamics. In reality, the labels Hutu, Tutsi, and Twa were assigned much later when the society began to morph into a monarchy. Understanding the impact of origin narratives is essential in understanding the way that identity was weaponized later in Rwandan history. Over and over, the people in power used the ambiguity surrounding Rwandan origins to justify their belief that they came first and were therefore the legitimate Rwandans.

### The Beginning of Clans and Tutsi and Hutu Identity in Rwanda

As the clans developed socioeconomic striations, the cattle-herding upper class and the agrarian lower class created a social hierarchy that allowed for social mobility. Both groups had important roles in society, and individuals could move between groups depending on the nature of their work, accomplishments, and marriages.<sup>8</sup> The cattle herders, who were the upper class or elite, were known as Tutsis.<sup>9</sup> The agrarian and laboring lower class were known as Hutus.<sup>10</sup> The indigenous people, who moved deeper into the forest,<sup>11</sup> became known as the Twa.<sup>12</sup> As Human Rights Watch explains, "The word 'Tutsi,' which first described the status of an individual – a person rich in cattle – became the term that referred to the elite group as a whole and the word 'Hutu' – meaning originally a subordinate or follower of a more

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> U.S. Department of State, "Background Note: Rwanda," U.S. Department of State, last modified January 20, 2001, accessed November 6, 2021, https://2001-2009.state.gov/r/pa/ei/bgn/2861.htm.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Freedman et al., The Teaching, 6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Catharine Newbury, *The Cohesion of Oppression: Clientship and Ethnicity in Rwanda, 1860-1960* (New York: Columbia University Press, 1988), 6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> J. K. Rennie, "The Precolonial Kingdom of Rwanda: A Reinterpretation," *Transafrican Journal of History* 2, no. 2 (1972): 32, http://www.jstor.org/stable/24520214.

<sup>10</sup> Rennie, "The Precolonial," 32.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Ibid., 23-25

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Anton Scholz, *Hutu, Tutsi, and the Germans: Racial Cognition in Rwanda under German Colonial Rule*, ed. Jan Bart Gewald, Meike Goede, and Klaas Van Walraven (Leiden University, 2015), 18, PDF.

powerful person – came to refer to the mass of the ordinary people." Over time, Tutsis became known for being wealthier, and Hutus became known as subordinate. People in Rwandan society during this period were accustomed to social mobility and unaccustomed to power dynamics rigidly entrenched based on birth. If a member of one group aspired to be in the other group, he could take action to make that change. "Through marriage and clientage, Hutus could become hereditary Tutsis, and Tutsis could become hereditary Hutus." As the gap in socioeconomic status widened, and Tutsis accumulated greater wealth, characteristics associated with being Tutsi became favorable and desirable, which set the stage for their accumulation of power that allowed them to define "Rwandanness."

Following that period of social mobility, a centralized monarchy was formed. <sup>15</sup> At first, the clans had "chiefs [who] were called Mwamis, and some of them were Hutus, some Tutsis." <sup>16</sup> Then the mythology surrounding the *mwami* changed, which was a pivotal moment in defining who was or was not authentically Rwandan. The new mythology ascribed divine origin to Tutsi *mwami* only, and they became the most powerful people in the new class system. <sup>17</sup> In the mid-16th century, a *mwami* named Mibambwe I Mutabazi used the myth of divine origin to centralize his power. <sup>18</sup> Because of the authority imparted by divine infallibility, claiming divine origin gives a ruler inarguable authority. Now, the Tutsis' claim to superiority and power was no longer founded solely in economics but in religion. Hutus could still hope to increase their social standing by amassing cattle, but there was nothing they could do to put divine blood in their veins; therefore, they would never achieve the same status and power as the Tutsi. The *mwami* soon began to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Alison Des Forges, *Leave None To Tell The Story: Genocide in Rwanda* (New York, NY: Human Rights Watch, 1999), 33, accessed October 30, 2021,

https://www.hrw.org/reports/pdfs/r/rwanda/rwanda993.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Philip Gourevitch, We Wish to Inform you that Tomorrow we will be Killed with our Families: Stories from Rwanda (New York, NY: Farrar, Straus and Giroux, 1999), 47, digital file.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Déogratias Byanafashe and Paul Rutayisire, *History of Rwanda: From the Beginning to the End of the Twentieth Century* (Kigali: National Unity and Reconciliation Commission (NUCRC), 2016), 99.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Gourevitch, We wish, 47.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Tor Sellstro" m et al., *The International Response to Conflict and Genocide: Lessons from the Rwanda Experience. Study 1, Historical Perspective: Some Explanatory Factors* (Denmark: Joint Evaluation of Emergency Assistance to Rwanda, 1996), 24.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Colin McMillin, "Dynamics of Discourse: Power and Politics in Precolonial Rwanda" (master's thesis, University of Missouri-Columbia, 2014), 66, accessed July 25, 2022,

https://mospace.umsystem.edu/xmlui/bitstream/handle/10355/45680/research.pdf?sequence=1&isAllowed=y.

embody a systemic disadvantage to the Hutus by institutionalizing opportunities for Tutsis and further relegating Hutus.

As a divine figure in this new class system, the *mwami* came to be revered as the personal embodiment of the state. The *mwami* valued subjects who shared his heritage above those who did not, and "they evolved the political institution of the mwami as a sacred king ...regarded as the source of life... for the Rwandan kingdom." By association with the *mwami* because of shared heritage, Tutsis began to represent Rwanda in a way that Hutus did not. If the *mwami* was a sacred source of Rwandan life, then the more one was like him, the more one was truly Rwandan. Tutsis now had an institutionalized foundation for othering the Hutus and developing a narrative that Tutsis were real Rwandans, while Hutus were not. This period in Rwandan history set the stage for the group with control to claim that they were the "real" Rwandans.

Then in the 17th century, the Tutsis and Hutus entered into a contract called *ubuhake* that purported to permit Hutus to use Tutsi cattle in exchange for providing personal and military services.<sup>20</sup> However, over time *ubuhake* mutated into a feudal hierarchy in which the Tutsis were most powerful despite being the minority, and ultimately only Tutsis were entitled to leadership roles.<sup>21</sup> While the *ubuhake* was originally a mutually-beneficial business arrangement, it transformed over time into a tool that the Tutsis used to assume power and subjugate the Hutus. The client-patron nature of the *ubuhake* relationship inherently meant that the patron had more leverage in the agreement. With the creation of *ubuhake*, the Tutsis' systemic advantage increased, further shaping Rwandan identity in the Tutsis' favor. These strategies enabled the Tutsis to secure power despite being outnumbered by the Hutus.

In 1853, a *mwami* named Kigeli IV Rwabugiri took the throne.<sup>22</sup> His rule was another pivotal moment in the history of the development of Rwandan identity. He inherited a hierarchical economic, political, and military system. He intensified the stratification, favoring Tutsis for positions of power. He expanded and consolidated Tutsi control over the state through a series of military campaigns to unite the clans under

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> Julius Adekunle, *Culture and Customs of Rwanda* (Westport, Conn.: Greenwood Press, 2007). 5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> Byanafashe and Rutavisire, *History of Rwanda*, 118.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> Willis Okech Oyugi, "Historicizing Ethnicity and Slave-Trade Memories in Colonial Africa: The Cases for Rwanda and Northern Cameroon," *Ufahamu: A Journal of African Studies* 39, no. 1 (2016): 73, https://doi.org/10.5070/F7391029818.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> Byanafashe and Rutayisire, *History of Rwanda*, 79.

his leadership.<sup>23</sup> During Rwabugiri's reign, the region was governed by a complex, enormous hierarchical system of "military, political, and civil chiefs and governors, sub-chiefs, and deputy governors, sub sub-chiefs, and deputy governors [as well as] Priests, tax collectors, clan leaders, and army recruiters" who all swore allegiance to the *mwami*.<sup>24</sup> As the kingdom expanded, more sub-leaders were needed, and Tutsis were given those roles, while more of the Hutu populace was added to the kingdom in a subjugated position; the disparity grew. Tutsis wielded their identity to grab more power while Hutu laborers did the grunt work to fuel the kingdom's expansion with no possibility of rising in the ranks. This growth and institutionalization of Tutsi power further cemented the idea that to be Rwandan meant being Tutsi.

## The Beginning of Colonization and the Weaponization of Identity

In 1894, Germany colonized an area of central Africa that included modern-day Rwanda.<sup>25</sup> When Germany sought imperial control in the region, the Germans saw an opportunity to leverage the existing hierarchy by leaving Mwami Rwabugiri in place as a figurehead, pitting the Tutsis and Hutus against each other, and giving Tutsis more powerful weapons.<sup>26</sup> The Tutsis already claimed superiority based on the divine origin of the mwami and higher economic standing, and the Germans validated that claim by telling them that they were superior according to European science and Christianity, claiming that the Tutsis were the descendants of King David<sup>27</sup> and pointing to Biblical narratives as proof.<sup>28</sup> Thanks to the Germans, the Tutsis could claim scientific proof<sup>29</sup> that they had been responsible for introducing "all culture and civilization in central Africa."30 If the Tutsis were the creators of Rwandan culture and civilization, then they could claim that they were the true Rwandans and the Hutus were not, and they could weaponize identity to keep the Hutus subjugated and maintain Tutsi power.

Germany's imperialist strategy effectively leveraged the existing divide between Hutu and Tutsi to make it easier for the Germans to rule

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> Sellstrom et al., The International, 21.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> Newbury, The Cohesion, 53.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> Britannica, "German East Africa," Britannica, accessed October 30, 2021, https://www.britannica.com/place/German-East-Africa.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> Timothy Longman, *Christianity and Genocide in Rwanda* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2009), 33, digital file.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> Gourevitch, We wish, 50.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> Scholz, Hutu, Tutsi, 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> Ibid., 22.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> Gourevitch, We wish, 50.

from afar.31 Germany engaged in indirect rule, which meant placing a few Germans in positions of power while relying on Tutsis in high positions to do most of the daily governing.<sup>32</sup> Relying on local leadership to enact colonial policy, such as tax collection, put distance between the Germans and the Rwandans and allowed them to avoid direct conflict. The impact of German rule was significant because the Tutsis, who were already more militarily powerful and wealthier than the Hutus, now had the backing of the even more powerful German forces and German finances, and they had the license to use those military resources to further subjugate the Hutus.<sup>33</sup> With the Germans empowering the Tutsis, encouraging them to pursue control of the Hutus, protecting the Tutsis from any Hutu backlash, and providing the Tutsis with weapons, resources, and new laws that legalized Tutsi hegemony, the presence of the Germans tipped the scales of power in Rwanda.<sup>34</sup> The addition of a third player, Germany, who brought money, weapons, and power to the conflict, changed the strategy of the pre-existing feuds. Although common narratives attribute the feuding solely to the colonists, the colonists leveraged a growing conflict where the Tutsis were marginalizing the Hutus to have complete control.

When the Allied Powers forced Germany to cede land under the Treaty of Versailles in the aftermath of World War I, Belgium took control of Rwanda and quickly saw the benefit of leveraging the existing conflict between groups in Rwanda to help them maintain imperial control.<sup>35</sup> The Belgians saw that the Tutsis wielded more power in Rwandan society and believed that it would be easier to rule by further institutionalizing the existing hierarchy. In a pivotal moment in Rwandan history, the Belgians intensified the Germans' approach by implementing ethnic identity cards, building schools to educate Tutsis but not Hutus, giving the highest governmental positions to Tutsis, and implementing economic policies that favored the Tutsis.<sup>36</sup> While the Germans encouraged Tutsi hegemony at all (often violent) costs, in the 1930s the Belgians made "preserving what they saw as 'traditional' structures of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> "Brief History," The Embassy of the Republic of Rwanda Washington, DC. USA, accessed July 26, 2022, https://rwandaembassy.org/about-rwanda.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> United Nations, "Rwanda: A Brief History of the Country," Outreach Programme on the 1994 Genocide Against the Tutsi in Rwanda and the United Nations, accessed October 30, 2021, https://www.un.org/en/preventgenocide/rwanda/historical-background.shtml.

<sup>33</sup> Scholz, "Hutu, Tutsi," 33.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> Sellstro" m et al., The International, 24.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> U.S. Department of State, "Background Note," U.S. Department of State.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> Sellstro" m et al., The International, 27.

power"<sup>37</sup> a cornerstone of their imperialism and made that conflict essential to their form of governing.<sup>38</sup> This hardening of identity roles fed in perfectly with the Tutsi weaponization of identity. According to Human Rights Watch, because the Belgians wanted to "limit administrative posts and higher education to the Tutsi, they were faced with the challenge of deciding exactly who was Tutsi."39 The Belgian's solution was to register all Rwandans as either Hutu, Tutsi, or Twa. From that point forward, "all Rwandans born subsequently would also be registered as Tutsi, Hutu, or Twa at the time of their birth [and] the categories became so rigid and permanent."40 The impact of the Belgian policy was immediate: "The ruling [Tutsi] elite [were] the immediate beneficiaries of sharper demarcation from other Rwandans, [and] increasingly stressed their separateness and their presumed superiority. Meanwhile, Hutu, officially excluded from power, began to experience the solidarity of the oppressed."41 A society that began with social mobility, then degenerated into a codified, feudalistic, rigid hierarchy, now became fully entrenched in rigid and divisive ethnic categories in service to two goals: the Europeans' desire for wealth, resources, and dominance and the Tutsis' belief that they were superior and the "real" Rwandans.

The colonists and the Tutsis were so effective at marginalizing the Hutus, that the Hutus started to see themselves as a separate group with interests unique to themselves. Once the Hutus were united under this shared, exclusive identity with interests specific to their group, they developed Hutu-specific objectives.<sup>42</sup> Because their main goal was freedom from subjugation, they sought control and power and wanted to define themselves as the "real" Rwandans.

As a result of the oppression the Hutus experienced at the hands of the Germans, Belgians, and Tutsis, a Hutu nationalistic identity took shape; Hutus, united around their own goals, began to see themselves as the rightful Rwandans and fought back. As European colonialism was ending in the region in the 1950s, both the existing Tutsi monarchy and the newly formed Hutu political party petitioned the United Nations (UN) for control of the country, declaring themselves the rightful

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> Catharine Newbury, "Ethnicity in Rwanda: The Case of Kinyaga," *Africa* 48, no. 1 (January 1978): 11, https://doi.org/10.2307/1158708.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> Scholz, "Hutu, Tutsi," 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> Forges, Leave None, 38.

<sup>40</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> Newbury, The Cohesion,14.

Rwandans.<sup>43</sup> The Tutsis had the historical precedent, and the Hutus had the overwhelming majority. The Europeans had introduced a myth about the Tutsis arrival in the region to help them support the claim of Tutsi superiority, and the Hutus embraced that myth because it allowed them to argue that if the Tutsis were foreign invaders, as the Europeans' myth claimed, then Rwanda was a nation of the Hutu majority that had been invaded.<sup>44</sup> At this point in Rwandan history, the Hutus did not want to abolish ethnic identity cards because they did not want to prevent "the statistical law from establishing the reality of facts" 45 that the Hutus were the majority. Hutu leaders rallied the masses "to unite in their 'Hutuness." '46 Experiencing the solidarity of the oppressed united the Hutus in a common identity and around shared goals in a way they had not been united before. They needed leaders from among them to organize and accomplish their goals, and when the Tutsis in power refused to include Hutu leaders in government, Hutus began to view their Hutu leaders as the rightful leaders of Rwanda. In 1957, when the Tutsi mwami and his High Council presented a report to the UN decolonization mission demanding a rapid transfer of power from the colonial authorities to the Tutsi King of Rwanda and his council, the proclamation argued that such action "was crucial to ending racial tensions between blacks and whites."47 In response, Hutu leaders published the Bahutu Manifesto that asserted that the conflict in Rwanda was not between whites and blacks, as the mwami had claimed, but rather the Hutus' struggle against both white colonialists and the Tutsi Hamitic invaders. They demanded to be liberated "from both the 'Hamites' and 'Bazungu' (whites) colonization," identifying what they saw as a "political monopoly...held by...the Tutsi" as the "indigenous racial problem." 48 Petitioning the UN to be recognized as the legitimate Rwandan government was a fight for each group's lives because whichever group was granted power after the Belgians left would shape the future of the nation as an independent country. Whichever group the UN chose to recognize affirmed that the members of the group were the real Rwandans. Whomever the UN recognized as the legitimate government would be recognized as the legitimate government by the most powerful other nations in the world.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> Amanda E. Rollinson, "Agency, Identity, and Authority in Rwanda: 1950s Political Rhetoric as a Bridge to Post-Colonial Genocide" (master's thesis, Duquesne University, 2020), 19, accessed July 26, 2022,

https://dsc.duq.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=2899&context=etd.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup> Gourevitch, We wish, 58.

<sup>45</sup> Ibid.

<sup>46</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> Mahmood Mamdani, When Victims Become Killers: Colonialism, Nativism, and the Genocide in Rwanda (Princeton: Princeton University Press, 2002), 116.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> Mamdani, When Victims, 116.

The 1950s were a decade of escalating conflict and violence between Tutsis and Hutus, and Belgian administrators were forced to declare a state of emergency and attempt to rectify the imbalance of power that they had helped create, but declaring a state of emergency was ineffectual. In 1959, out of desperation to retain control of the region, the Belgians reversed course and went from backing Tutsis in power to backing Hutus because the Hutus, who were the majority of the population, had grown into a formidable force once they unified around common goals. The Belgians attempted to hold elections for communal councils to diffuse rising tension between Hutu and Tutsi, and when that failed, the Belgian authorities chose to recognize the Hutu-led republican Rwandan State because they believed that would be the way to prevent further unrest.<sup>49</sup> Generations of weaponizing identity and the resulting cycles of vengeance made a union between the two groups seem impossible. The fight over Rwandan identity was a sociopolitical force that shaped the trajectory of the nation. Rwanda attained independence without a stable transition of power.

## The End of Belgian Rule and a New Hutu Rwanda

With the outgoing Belgian government and the UN recognizing the Hutu government, Hutus now wielded power over the Tutsis.<sup>50</sup> After hundreds of years of indoctrination that Tutsis were the true Rwandans, while the Hutus were innately inferior, being Tutsi no longer meant being the embodiment of Rwanda; it meant being a minority in a Hutu society. Hutu leaders reversed the weaponization of identity by shifting the narrative so that Tutsis were portrayed as foreigners and the Hutu majority was encouraged to consider themselves the real Rwandans. While the Tutsis were focused on removing the Belgians from power, the Hutus were focused on decolonizing *and* eliminating the Tutsi elite by labeling the Tutsis as invaders equivalent to the colonizers.<sup>51</sup> In other words, Hutus were real Rwandans, and Tutsis and Belgians were foreigners who needed to be removed from control.

Faced with retaliatory violence from Hutus, Tutsis began to flee Rwanda in late 1959, and when the monarchy began to fall in 1960, thousands more followed. Violence erupted between Hutus and Tutsis. When a group of Tutsi youth assaulted a Hutu sub-chief, the incident sparked significant ethnic violence.<sup>52</sup> Historians estimate that hundreds

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup> Catharine Newbury, "Ethnicity in Rwanda: The Case of Kinyaga," *Africa* 48, no. 1 (January 1978): 13, https://doi.org/10.2307/1158708.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> Sellstro" m et al., The International, 8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>51</sup> Gourevitch, We wish, 58.

<sup>52</sup> Newbury, The Cohesion, 194.

of Tutsi people were killed in the early violence and many fled the country.<sup>53</sup> When the Belgians attempted to stop the violence, they made it worse, ushering in a social revolution.<sup>54</sup> Legislative elections held in 1960 and 1961 ended in a massive win for the Hutu far-right political party, PARMEHUTU, which was founded on the belief of Hutu supremacy; PARMEHUTU received 83 percent of the vote.<sup>55</sup> Some of the Tutsis who fled Rwanda organized themselves into armed groups. Over the next three years, those armed groups launched unsuccessful assaults into Rwanda from neighboring countries, and the Hutu-led Rwandan government retaliated against Tutsi civilians who remained in Rwanda. Approximately 20,000 people were killed in two years, and many more fled the country.<sup>56</sup> The Hutus felt that they had successfully driven out the Tutsi invaders, and a Hutu Rwandan identity formed around hatred of Tutsis. Meanwhile, the Tutsis, ostracized from what they viewed as their homeland, began to regroup in exile and make plans to fight for what they believed was rightfully theirs.

One of PARMEHUTU's founders, Gregoire Kayibanda, became the first prime minister and then president of Rwanda and led the nation for a decade.<sup>57</sup> The Tutsi elite had rejected any discussion of equality when they were in power. Now, the new Hutu government abolished the Tutsi monarchy, sending the message that "Hutu nationalist activities were directed at...the dominant Tutsi group."58 The Hutu government was bolstered because, in a 1962 referendum on whether to uphold the monarchy, monarchists only won 20 percent of the vote.<sup>59</sup> Following that referendum, Kayibanda referred to the Hutus and Tutsi as "two nations in a single state."60 Abolishing the monarchy and stripping the Tutsi *mwami* of power symbolically destroyed the idea that to be Tutsi was the embodiment of Rwanda. When Kayibanda embraced the construct of separate ethnic identities, as had the colonists before him, the choice became binary: If Tutsis were not Rwanda, then Hutus were. The narrative of Tutsis as foreigners became further entrenched, and the number of Tutsis fleeing Rwanda and groups of Tutsi refugees mounting attacks to regain control during this period were seen as lending

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>53</sup> Peter Uvin, "Ethnicity and Power in Burundi and Rwanda: Different Paths to Mass Violence," *Comparative Politics* 31, no. 3 (April 1999): 256, https://doi.org/10.2307/422339.

<sup>54</sup> Mamdani, When Victims, 135.

<sup>55</sup> Newbury, The Cohesion, 198.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>56</sup> Adekunle, Culture and Customs, 16.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>57</sup> Sellstrom et al., The International, 28.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>58</sup> Adekunle, Culture and Customs, 18.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>59</sup> Byanafashe and Rutayisire, *History of Rwanda*, 401.

<sup>60</sup> Mamdani, When Victims, 127.

credence to that narrative.<sup>61</sup> This shift in defining Rwandanness was validated when more than 80 percent of Rwandans voted to abolish the Tutsi monarchy, and Hutus in power used the vote as evidence that most of the population agreed that Hutus were the real Rwandans. At that point, the Tutsis began experiencing the solidarity of the oppressed as the Hutus had before them.

Between 1963 and 1973, another political leader, who took a more extreme anti-Tutsi position, was rising through the ranks of the Rwandan military and government: Juvenal Habyarimana.<sup>62</sup> In 1973, Habyarimana was promoted to Major General, and three months later, he took control of Rwanda in a bloodless coup, establishing his political party, Le Movement Revolutionaire National pour le Development (MRND), and establishing a dictatorship under which all other political parties were disbanded. He took advantage of the division that was growing within the Hutu community as the northern Hutus grew to resent the southern Hutus for "monopolizing the benefits of power."<sup>63</sup> With his rise to power, Hutus from the north amassed control, splintering the concept of Rwandanness to favor one faction of Hutus over the rest.<sup>64</sup>

Habyarimana was heavily influenced by a powerful, Northern Hutu organization led by his wife and her relatives. During Habyarimana's rule, his home region in the northwest was referred to as the "blessed region," and his power base came from this special organization, which was known as Akazu ("little house") and "was a special circle...that worked to support Habyarimana...with Madame Habyarimana and her relatives playing a major role."65 According to Human Rights Watch, a drastic "imbalance in wealth and power" developed and there was "increasingly evident discrimination against Tutsi and Hutu from areas other than the 'blessed region'."66 In the 1980s, Habyarimana established a system of quotas for employment, higher education, and resources. He claimed to be guaranteeing equitable distribution of resources and opportunities to all Rwandans, when in practice, "officials used the system to restrict the access of Tutsi to employment and higher education, and increasingly to discriminate against Hutu from regions other than the north."67 With this division between north and south, an imbalance of power growing, and faltering

<sup>61</sup> Newbury, "Ethnicity in Rwanda," 16.

<sup>62</sup> Adekunle, Culture and Customs, 19.

<sup>63</sup> Forges, Leave None, 42.

<sup>64</sup> Newbury, The Cohesion, 211.

<sup>65</sup> Forges, Leave None, 46.

<sup>66</sup> Ibid., 50.

<sup>67</sup> Ibid.

national unity, the monolithic Hutu unity began to crumble. Wealthy Akazu members from the north essentially turned the government into a plutocratic oligarchy, creating policies that favored their interests and helped them maintain political power and control.<sup>68</sup> After years of all Hutus being glorified as authentic Rwandans, the conflict between north and south erupted and created a schism over Rwandan identity and access to education, economic growth, and power to shape the future of the society.<sup>69</sup> Suddenly, being Hutu alone did not guarantee privilege; one had to be a certain type of Hutu. Unemployment, lack of education, and lack of opportunity fueled increasing resentment among young Hutus.<sup>70</sup> Leaders in Habyarimana's government and Akazu members turned that resentment against the Tutsis to avoid southern Hutus revolting against the northern Hutus who were in power.

The Akazu recruited Hutu youth to form a pro-Hutu militia, which became officially known as the Interahamwe in 1990, and simultaneously, certain members of Akazu formed an extremist organization whose mission was to eliminate the Tutsi population entirely.<sup>71</sup> These groups used moral disengagement tactics and spread propaganda via radio and social soccer clubs to dehumanize the Tutsis and foment Hutu violence against them.<sup>72</sup> As early as 1959, Hutu leaders had employed strategies of moral disengagement, such as the stigmatization and dehumanization of the Tutsi, but they intensified this approach in the early 1990s. Hutu leaders began openly calling for the elimination of the Tutsi vermin and exterminating the cockroaches (inyenzi). 73 Thomas Kamilindi, a Tutsi journalist attempting to evacuate Rwanda with his two-year-old daughter in May of 1994, recalls how the Rwandan radio station Radio Télévision Libre des Mille Collines (RTLM) "called on the Interahamwe not to allow these invenzi to be evacuated by [the United Nations] because 'they would come back with weapons in their hands'."74 Kamilindi recounts, "The militia blocked us on the road to the airport. We were attacked...I have a daughter [who] was very small at the time. One day, somebody said, 'That one is a snake. They have to kill her.' She wasn't even two years old. My daughter asked me, 'Am I a snake? Am I a snake?' Is that the role of the press? Is it the role of the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>68</sup> Christophe, "To The President Of The National Republican Movement For Democracy And Development (MRND)," 1992, in *THE ZERO NETWORK*, 5, PDF.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>69</sup> Newbury, The Cohesion, 211.

<sup>70</sup> Gourevitch, We wish, 94.

<sup>71</sup> Ibid., 93-95.

<sup>72</sup> Ibid., 94.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>73</sup> Allan Thompson and Kofi A. Annan, *The Media and the Rwanda Genocide* (Ottawa: International Development Research Centre, 2008), 137-138, digital file.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>74</sup> Thompson and Annan, *The Media*, 137-138.

media to harm people?"75 Habyarimana's government understood the power of the media to dehumanize the Tutsis and foment violence against them, as Kamilindi points out. The Akazu ran a powerful propaganda machine, and RTLM, which was financed by a wealthy Hutu extremist, was its mouthpiece. In a transcript of another RTLM broadcast from 1994, the announcer reads: "[N]o Rwandan, among those who have faith in the Republic, should expect any assistance from [Senegal, Ghana, Ethiopia, or Zimbabwe]. Instead, those of you who have faith in the Republic, stand up so that we may continue to kill the Inyenzi"<sup>76</sup> As Hutu youth were indoctrinated, the Hutu identity slowly shifted so that it was centered around an intolerance of Tutsis. Rhetoric about exterminating Tutsis was amassing more support with each passing month. This was a pivotal moment in the way those who were in control used identity as a weapon. The extremists understood the power of defining who was authentically Rwandan because it had been wielded for hundreds of years of Rwandan history as a tool for control and authority. As a result, they also understood the power of dehumanization. At this point, the othering became so aggressive that the rhetoric was no longer "We are more Rwandan than you;" it became "We are more human than you" and "We deserve to live, and you deserve to die."

There is a reason why the genocidal rhetoric resonated with the Hutu population at this point in history. The conflict between Hutus and Tutsis was part of a cycle of vengeance that intensified over hundreds of years. It began with the *ubahake*, continued as the *mwami* built their empires, was wielded at the hands of the European imperialists and the Rwandans they empowered, and escalated even further when Rwandans regained sovereignty and Hutus gained power. At this point, the weaponization of identity had become standard operating procedure in Rwandan politics with extremists wielding the weapons of moral disengagement: dehumanization, propaganda, and diffusion of responsibility. After hundreds of years of these cycles of vengeance, in the face of potential civil war, the country was a powder keg ready to explode.

As the anti-Tutsi rhetoric within Rwanda intensified, Tutsis who had fled Rwanda organized a militia in Uganda, called the Rwandan Patriotic Front (RPF), with a mission to take back control of Rwanda. The RPF was formally organized in 1987 and grew in power between 1987 and 1994. Hutus began to suspect their Tutsi neighbors of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>75</sup> Thompson and Annan, *The Media*, 137-138.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>76</sup> Nkurunziza, Ananie. 1994. "RTLM Tape no. 0022." Concordia university, Kigali, June, 3-4, 1994.http://migs.concordia.ca/links/RwandanRadioTrascripts\_RTLM.htm

colluding with the RPF, which they viewed as a foreign enemy. According to the United Nations, by the fall of 1990:

"Because of the RPF attacks which displaced thousands and a policy of deliberately targeted propaganda by the government, all Tutsis inside the country were labeled accomplices of the RPF, and Hutu members of the opposition parties were labeled as traitors. Media, particularly radio, continued to spread unfounded rumors, which exacerbated ethnic problems."

Over many years, the Hutu population in Rwanda had been trained to consider their Tutsi neighbors as vermin. When the RPF organized and began to attack, they became the manifestation of many Hutus' fears about the Tutsis re-taking power by violent means. Hutus began to suspect all Tutsis of being accomplices of the RPF. Furthermore, they suspected Hutus of being traitors if they spoke in defense of Tutsis. The Tutrin, the RPF gained Tutsi support as the Tutsis were further marginalized in Rwanda. Tutsis sought protection and wanted to regain access to opportunities. It became a self-fulfilling prophecy to believe that all Tutsis were aligned with the RPF, which left the Rwandan Tutsis with limited options other than to align themselves with the RPF. In response to the RPF's growing support among Tutsis, a growing Hutu Power movement gained support, followers, and funding as the tensions grew.

### The Genocide Begins

Close associates of Habyarimana, led by a Hutu colonel named Bagosora and backed by the militia, had been galvanizing support for a Hutu Power movement and planning to slaughter massive numbers of Tutsis as well as any Hutu leaders who opposed Habyarimana. In 1990, the editor of the Hutu Power newspaper published "The Hutu 10 Commandments," which created a rule book for following the Hutu Power ideology. When Habyarimana's plane was shot down on April 6, 1994, and he was killed, Bagasora and those who believed in the Hutu Power ideology saw their opportunity to seize control of Rwanda and trigger a Tutsi genocide. With Hutu Power and the 10 Hutu Commandments, being truly Rwandan was officially defined as taking up arms against Tutsis. This violent ideology was the culmination of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>77</sup> United Nations, "Rwanda: A Brief," Outreach Programme on the 1994 Genocide Against the Tutsi in Rwanda and the United Nations.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>78</sup> Olga, Gatimbiro. "RTLM\_02Apr91994." Concordia university, Kigali, April, 2, 1994. http://migs.concordia.ca/links/RwandanRadioTrascripts\_RTLM.htm <sup>79</sup> Forges, *Leave None*, 54.

<sup>80</sup> Barbara Mora, The Path to Genocide, image, December 23, 2005, PDF.

<sup>81</sup> Forges, Leave None, 6.

generations of honing identity as a weapon and weaponizing the definition of what it meant to be a Rwandan. Although Bagasora initially faced resistance from several high-ranking officials, the strategy of dehumanization had been effective enough that a large percentage of Hutus were ready to fight the Tutsis already. But not all of them. As HRW explains, "As authorities played on popular fears and greed, some people picked up their machetes and came readily. Others came more slowly, and some refused to come, even at the risk of their lives." There was a percentage of the Hutu population who did not believe in harming the Tutsis, so in the early 1990s, the government turned its attention to those Hutus and targeted them with an additional strategy of moral disengagement: diffusion of responsibility. The Hutu extremists made those Hutus who resisted believe that they would be hurt or killed if they did not fight the Tutsis.

"In some regions, particularly those where Habyarimana's supporters were strongest, authorities needed to do little more than give the signal for Hutu to begin attacking Tutsi. In other areas, such as central and southern Rwanda, where Tutsi were numerous and well-integrated and where Habyarimana's party had little standing, many Hutu initially refused to attack Tutsi and joined with them in fighting off assailants. Only when military and civilian authorities resorted to public criticism and harassment, fines, destruction of property, injury, and threat of death did these Hutu give up their open opposition to the genocide."83

By making anyone who resisted believe that they were in danger themselves, the Hutu extremists convinced a significant portion of the Hutu population to kill all Tutsis. It was a genocide. Although many dominant narratives claim colonial weaponization of identity led inexorably toward genocide, the colonial policies were only one layer in a complex, 400-year-long history that led Rwanda to this point.

Between April and July 1994, roughly half a million Tutsis and others who opposed the genocide were murdered. The death toll is disputed because the scale and brutality of the massacre made accurate recording difficult. It is estimated that in only 100 days, between 600,000 and 800,000 members of Rwanda's Tutsi population were murdered,<sup>84</sup> leaving only 25 percent-30 percent of the population remaining.<sup>85</sup>

<sup>82</sup> Forges, Leave None, 10.

<sup>83</sup> Ibid., 11.

<sup>84</sup> Marijke, "The Death," 60.

<sup>85</sup> Ibid., 27.

Estimates for the number of Hutus killed range from 3,000 to 60,000.86 It is estimated that one-third of the Twa population (approximately 10,000 people) were also murdered.87 The violence occurred on a person-to-person level as vigilantes roamed the streets and invaded people's homes. In one instance, a survivor recounts how his brother-in-law "was stopped by interahamwe...and forced to lead them back to his house... Then he told the militiamen that he didn't want his family dismembered, so they invited him to throw his children down the latrine wells alive, and he did. Then [he and his wife] were thrown in on top."88 Although the government incited the genocide, the violence took place among neighbors, colleagues, and individuals who took what they deemed to be justice into their own hands. When honed over hundreds of years, as it was in Rwanda, the weaponization of identity can become a sociopolitical force that can shape the trajectory of a nation.

While the Hutu Power government was focused on ethnic cleansing, in July and August of 1994 the RPF took control of the country, ending the genocide. The RPF installed a Tutsi leader and gave many positions of power to Tutsis, but the government, which still rules today, immediately implemented policies to abolish any discussions of heritage-based identity and created one Rwandan national identity for all citizens.<sup>89</sup> According to the United States Holocaust Memorial Museum, "The genocide ended when the Tutsi-dominated rebel movement [RPF]...overthrew the Hutu government and seized power. The new government announced a policy of 'unity and reconciliation.' It adopted a new constitution that guaranteed equal rights for all Rwandans regardless of their group."90 The goal of the RPF's immediate and unequivocal action to abolish identity politics and implement equal rights for all Rwandans was to remove the ability to use identity as a weapon and stop the violence. With the RPF's military presence and legislative actions, the violence ceased. The fear of identity politics motivated decisions at all levels of government and society, including narratives

<sup>86</sup> Marijke, "The Death," 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>87</sup> World Directory of Minorities and Indigenous Peoples, "Rwanda: Twa," World Directory of Minorities and Indigenous Peoples, accessed November 6, 2021, https://minorityrights.org/minorities/twa-2/.

<sup>88</sup> Gourevitch, We wish, 239.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>89</sup> Zoe Flood, "Teaching Difficult Histories: Rwanda's Post-Genocide Experience," National Geographic, last modified May 1, 2014, accessed November 9, 2021, https://www.nationalgeographic.com/culture/article/140429-rwanda-genocide-hututusi-kigali-curriculum-world.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>90</sup> The United States Holocaust Memorial Museum, "The Rwanda Genocide," The United States Holocaust Memorial Museum, accessed October 30, 2021, https://encyclopedia.ushmm.org/content/en/article/the-rwanda-genocide.

taught in schools and legislation specifically criminalizing "divisionism." According to Baets:

"A few months later, in 1995 the new Tutsi-led government banned the old history curricula and textbooks and suspended the teaching of recent National History in public schools (what later appeared to be) the next fifteen years, on the ground that the previous Hutucentered the teaching material had been biased and divisive and contributed to the hate propaganda accompanying the genocide. No approach was deemed acceptable to teach the genocide and massacres of preceding decades Those calling the 1959 Massacre...were associated with a Hutu version of history; those calling it 'the first genocide against the Tutsi,' with a Tutsi version of history. Most history teachers were reluctant to teach such sensitive historical issues without guidelines or materials, although several commissions and reports made proposals to that effect".91

The ideology underpinning Rwandan society went from one extreme to another. For the first time since the 1500s, there was purportedly no systemic advantage or disadvantage to being of a certain heritage in Rwanda.

There is an intense dispute among historians as to whether the current approach will maintain long-term peace in Rwanda or whether it is another form of extremism that will end up having a detrimental impact on the people of Rwanda. The new narratives, which focus on an all-encompassing national identity or "Rwandanness," serve to unify the people, and Rwanda is currently in a period of relative peace and economic prosperity. However, it is impossible to attribute that entirely to the way the country currently handles identity politics because many other factors are in play, such as modernization. Additionally, the party in power is unopposed, so the true will of the people is not entirely clear.

Just as victors write history, victors have the power to define identity in the society they rule. When leaders weaponize identity, it can help them retain power, but it creates an "us versus them" ideology within a society, and at its most extreme, that can result in genocide. The cost of weaponizing identity can be catastrophic. The fight to define who was authentically Rwandan went on for hundreds of years, creating cycles of vengeance, and has had long-term costs that present-day

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>91</sup> Antoon De Baets, "Post-Conflict History Education Moratoria: A Balance," World Studies in Education 16, no. 1 (January 1, 2015): 14, https://doi.org/10.7459/wse/16.1.02.

Rwandans must navigate today. As a result of the weaponization of identity, cycles of vengeance, and genocide, Rwandans have experienced significant collective trauma, which has led to a modern-day Rwandan society with an intense fear of ethnic divisions that influences policy at all levels. While the more common, colonized narrative places blame exclusively on the European colonists, which ignores hundreds of years of pre-colonial Rwandan history. 92 In reality, Tutsi and Hutu were meaningful identities that existed long before colonialism and had been weaponized by the people of Rwanda before the colonists arrived. The colonists can be credited with further institutionalizing divisiveness and providing resources to increase the imbalance of power in the region, but they cannot be blamed for inventing the identities or the conflict. When historians examine Rwandan history, they ask how so many people could participate in such extreme violence. An examination of the weaponization of identity brings us closer to answering this essential question.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>92</sup> Sarah Warshauer Freedman et al., "Teaching History after Identity-Based Conflicts: The Rwanda Experience," *Comparative Education Review* 52, no. 4 (November 2008): 14, https://doi.org/10.1086/591302.

# Bibliography

Adekunle, Julius. *Culture and Customs of Rwanda*. Westport, Conn.: Greenwood Press, 2007.

"Brief History." The Embassy of the Republic of Rwanda Washington, DC. The USA. Accessed July 26, 2022. https://rwandaembassy.org/about-rwanda.

Britannica. "German East Africa." Britannica. Accessed October 30, 2021. https://www.britannica.com/place/German-East-Africa.

Byanafashe, Déogratias, and Paul Rutayisire. *History of Rwanda: From the Beginning to the End of the Twentieth Century*. Kigali: National Unity and Reconciliation Commission (NUCRC), 2016.

Christophe. "To The President of The National Republican Movement For Democracy And Development (MRND)." 1992. In *THE ZERO NETWORK*, 1-10. PDF.

De Baets, Antoon. "Post-Conflict History Education Moratoria: A Balance." *World Studies in Education* 16, no. 1 (January 1, 2015): 5-30. https://doi.org/10.7459/wse/16.1.02.

Flood, Zoe. "Teaching Difficult Histories: Rwanda's Post-Genocide Experience." National Geographic. Last modified May 1, 2014. Accessed November 9, 2021.

https://www.nationalgeographic.com/culture/article/140429-rwandagenocide-hutu-tutsi-kigali-curriculum-world.

Forges, Alison Des. *Leave None To Tell The Story: Genocide in Rwanda*. New York, NY: Human Rights Watch, 1999. Accessed October 30, 2021. https://www.hrw.org/reports/pdfs/r/rwanda/rwanda993.pdf.

Freedman, Sarah Warshauer, Harvey M. Weinstein, Timothy Longman, and Déo Byanafashe. *The Teaching of History of Rwanda A Participatory Approach A Resource Book For Teachers For Secondary Schools In Rwanda*. Translated by Emeritha Muhongwanseko. The Regents of the University of California, 2006. Accessed October 30, 2021.

Freedman, Sarah warshauer, Harvey m. Weinstein, Karen Murphy, and Timothy Longman. "Teaching History after Identity-Based Conflicts: The Rwanda Experience." *Comparative Education Review* 52, no. 4 (November 2008): 663-90. https://doi.org/10.1086/591302.

Gourevitch, Philip. We wish to inform you that tomorrow we will be killed with our families: stories from Rwanda. New York, NY: Farrar, Straus and Giroux, 1999. Digital file.

Integrated Research Institute IRI-UCBC. "A Review of Christianity and Genocide in Rwanda." Integrated Research Institute IRI-UCBC Transforming DR Congo through research and public policy. Last modified March 2, 2016. Accessed November 6, 2021. https://iriucbc.org/2016/03/02/a-review-of-christianity-and-genocide-in-rwanda/.

Longman, Timothy. *Christianity and Genocide in Rwanda*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2009. Digital file.

Mamdani, Mahmood. When Victims Become Killers: Colonialism, Nativism, and the Genocide in Rwanda. Princeton: Princeton University Press, 2002.

Marijke, Verpoorten. "The Death Toll of the Rwandan Genocide: A Detailed Analysis for Gikongoro Province." *Population* 60, no. 4 (2005): 331-67. https://doi.org/10.3917/popu.504.0401.

McMillin, Colin. "Dynamics of Discourse: Power and Politics In Precolonial Rwanda." Master's thesis, University of Missouri-Columbia, 2014. Accessed July 25, 2022.

https://mospace.umsystem.edu/xmlui/bitstream/handle/10355/45680/research.pdf?sequence=1&isAllowed=y.

Mora, Barbara. The Path to Genocide. Image. December 23, 2005. PDF.

Nkurunziza, Ananie. 1994. "RTLM Tape no. 0022." Concordia University, Kigali, June, 3-4,

1994.http://migs.concordia.ca/links/RwandanRadioTrascripts\_RTLM.htm

Ndahiro, Kennedy. "In Rwanda, We Know All About Dehumanizing Language." The Atlantic. Last modified April 13, 2019. Accessed November 6, 2021.

https://www.theatlantic.com/ideas/archive/2019/04/rwanda-shows-how-hateful-speech-leads-violence/587041/.

Newbury, Catharine. The Cohesion of Oppression: Clientship and Ethnicity in Rwanda, 1860-1960. New York: Columbia University Press, 1988.

Newbury, David S. The Land beyond the Mists: Essays on Identity and Authority in Precolonial Congo and Rwanda. Athens: Ohio University Press, 2009.

Newbury, Catharine. "Ethnicity in Rwanda: The Case of Kinyaga." *Africa* 48, no. 1 (January 1978): 17-29. https://doi.org/10.2307/1158708.

Okech oyugi, Willis. "Historicizing Ethnicity and Slave-Trade Memories in Colonial Africa: The Cases for Rwanda and Northern Cameroon." *Ufahamu: A Journal of African Studies* 39, no. 1 (2016). https://doi.org/10.5070/F7391029818.

Olga, Gatimbiro. "RTLM\_02Apr91994." Concordia University, Kigali, April 2, 1994.

http://migs.concordia.ca/links/RwandanRadioTrascripts\_RTLM.htm

Rennie, J. K. "The Precolonial Kingdom of Rwanda: A Reinterpretation." *Trans-African Journal of History* 2, no. 2 (1972): 11-54. http://www.jstor.org/stable/24520214.

Rollinson, Amanda E. "Agency, Identity, and Authority in Rwanda: 1950s Political Rhetoric as a Bridge to Post-Colonial Genocide." Master's thesis, Duquesne University, 2020. Accessed July 26, 2022. https://dsc.duq.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=2899&context=etd.

Scholz, Anton. "Hutu, Tutsi, and the Germans: Racial Cognition in Rwanda under German Colonial Rule." Ph.D. diss., Leiden University., 2015. Accessed July 26, 2022.

https://studenttheses.universiteitleiden.nl/access/item%3A2608564/vie w.

Sellstro"m, Tor, Lennart Wohlgemuth, Patrick Dupont, and Karin Andersson Schiebe. *The International Response to Conflict and Genocide: Lessons from the Rwanda Experience. Study 1, Historical Perspective: Some Explanatory Factors.* Denmark: Joint Evaluation of Emergency Assistance to Rwanda, 1996.

Thompson, Allan, and Kofi A. Annan. *The Media and the Rwanda Genocide*. Ottawa: International Development Research Centre, 2008. Digital file.

United Nations. "Rwanda: A Brief History of the Country." Outreach Programme on the 1994 Genocide Against the Tutsi in Rwanda and the United Nations. Accessed October 30, 2021.

https://www.un.org/en/preventgenocide/rwanda/historical-background.shtml.

The United States Holocaust Memorial Museum. "The Rwanda Genocide." The United States Holocaust Memorial Museum. Accessed October 30, 2021.

https://encyclopedia.ushmm.org/content/en/article/the-rwandagenocide.

U.S. Department of State. "Background Note: Rwanda." U.S. Department of State. Last modified January 20, 2001. Accessed November 6, 2021. https://2001-2009.state.gov/r/pa/ei/bgn/2861.htm.

Uvin, Peter. "Ethnicity and Power in Burundi and Rwanda: Different Paths to Mass Violence." *Comparative Politics* 31, no. 3 (April 1999): 253. https://doi.org/10.2307/422339.

World Directory of Minorities and Indigenous Peoples. "Rwanda: Twa." World Directory of Minorities and Indigenous Peoples. Accessed November 6, 2021. https://minorityrights.org/minorities/twa-2/.

History

# The Malleable Myth of Romulus

Vaishnavi Sankar '23' Adlai E Stevenson High School Illinois, USA

#### **Abstract**

The story of Romulus is the founding myth of Rome. With its divine influences, the myth established Rome as a legitimate and powerful city that was destined to grow into an empire. Because the myth was first spread orally in ancient times and was only written down much later, many specific details are vague. Historical authors with both personal and political agendas took advantage of the lack of specificity to promote their philosophies and campaigns. Each used his interpretation of Romulus' words and actions as a blueprint for how Rome should be governed. Comparing each author's accounts of Romulus enables us to see not only how, but why the myth of Romulus has changed over time, helping us appreciate the purpose of mythology and its impact on the development of civilizations over time. This essay traces the changes made to the Romulus myth by authors across different eras, including Cicero, Livy, Ovid, and Plutarch, connecting changes in their interpretation of the myth with contemporary socio-political contexts to reveal motivating agendas behind each account of the founder of Rome. It examines how the authors modified episodes in the story of Romulus, the Rape of Sabine Women, Fratricide of Remus, Government/Senate, and Death of Romulus, by either placing a greater focus on certain events and themes or by incorporating new ideas and details to instruct Roman citizens on how to behave, specifically what they should value in their socio-political context.

#### Introduction

From its first appearance between 775 and 750 BCE through over 500 years of the Roman state, authors told and retold the story of the wolf-suckled Romulus. In each telling, the basic details of the story remained the same: Romulus, the first king of Rome, was born as the son of Mars, alongside his twin brother, Remus. After birth, Romulus and his brother were abandoned and sent down the Tiber River to be found and nursed by a wolf. As they grew older, the brothers decided to build a city. Though Romulus killed Remus while building the city walls, he still labored to create laws and maintain the city's population to establish Rome as a legitimate city. Through Romulus' efforts, Rome was eventually created, named after the founder himself.

While historians debate whether Romulus was a historical figure, many components of his story – including his mythological father, his upbringing by a wolf, his death (taken up by a storm), and his ascent to godhood – are shrouded in myth. The scant nature of the written records and the destruction of documents during the sacking of Rome by the Gauls in the 4th century BCE further exacerbates the modern historical debate over the details of this legendary character. <sup>2</sup>

Historians have hypothesized that many of the stories concerning the royal period were obtained from Roman bardic poems during the early and middle Republic and subsequently documented.<sup>3</sup> The first Roman accounts of Romulus appeared in the *Annales Graeci* by Quintus Fabius Pictor, written hundreds of years after the generally accepted dates of Romulus' life and death (771-716 BCE).<sup>4</sup> Because the story of Romulus spread by word of mouth for centuries, the legend was one that many Romans grew up hearing. Thus, when the myths were first recorded, many versions would have been available as possible sources.<sup>5</sup> The specific details that each author chose to include in their written record significantly changed their story's impact on the readers and listeners.<sup>6</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> J. Renshaw, *In Search of the Romans*, 2nd ed., London, United Kingdom: Bloomsbury, 2019, p. 6-10.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> T. Livius, *The History of Rome*, ed. Ernest Rhys, trans. Rev. Canon Roberts, Book 1, London, United Kingdom, J. M. Dent & Sons, Ltd., 1905, section 6.1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> G. Forsythe, *A Critical History of Early Rome: From Prehistory to the First Punic War* Berkeley, California, University of California Press, 2006, p. 75.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Ibid., p. 77.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> L. Maurizio, *Classical Mythology in Context*, New York, New York, Oxford University Press, 2015, p. 14.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Ibid., p. 15.

Authority in ancient Rome was derived from its foundation because Romulus established it with divine approval. This *auctoritas maiorum*, or the authority of ancestors, was always binding.<sup>7</sup> Roman politicians gained their authority by emulating traditions and actions that could be traced back to the beginnings of Roman history.<sup>8</sup> Studying these ancient texts offers insights into the morals and values of those in the past. It explains the tradition of politicians, philosophers, and scholars of quoting historical and mythical examples, adding weight, meaning, and impact to their socio-political circumstances.

Fabius Pictor was one of the earliest writers of the Romulus myth, but his works have not survived. Dionysius of Halicarnassus wrote around the same time as Livy, but his works differed little from Livy's, at least in terms of the "facts." Virgil, commissioned by Augustus to write a history of Rome in *The Aeneid*, used Romulus to create a link between Augustus and Aeneas. This essay traces authors from varying periods with complex and different perspectives and motives, identifying how they interpreted the myth of Romulus for their own goals, rather than detail the more straightforward narration of myth such as that found in Dionysius of Halicarnassus or Virgil.

#### **Authors**

Cicero (106 BCE - 43 BCE) was a *Novus Homo* or the first man of the family to reach the Senate. <sup>12</sup> Roman voters rewarded him with victory in one office after another as he worked his way up the governmental ladder. Nevertheless, the patrician nobility of Rome never quite embraced him because he hailed from a humbler class: the so-called equestrian order. <sup>13</sup> Cicero reached the pinnacle of office in 63

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> H. Arendt, Between Past and Future: Six Exercises in Political Thought, New York, New York, Viking Press, 1961, p. 123.

<sup>8</sup> S. Grebe, Augustus' Divine Authority and Vergil's 'Aeneid", *The Vergilius, no.* 50, 2004, p. 36, https://www.jstor.org/stable/41587284, (accessed January 12, 2022).
9 F.W. Walbank et al., eds., *The Cambridge Ancient History: The Rise of Rome to 220 B.C.*, vol. 7, Cambridge England, United Kingdom, University Press, 1989, p. 5.
10 R.J.H Shutt, "Dionysius of Halicarnassus," *Cambridge University* 4, no. 12, 1935, p.

<sup>140-142,</sup> https://www.jstor.org/stable/641736, (accessed July 21, 2022).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> K. Kamalananthan, "Augustan Propaganda: Virgil and Idealism in the Aeneid," Retrospect Journal, 2021, <a href="https://retrospectjournal.com/2021/10/17/augustan-propaganda-virgil-and-idealism-in-the-aeneid/">https://retrospectjournal.com/2021/10/17/augustan-propaganda-virgil-and-idealism-in-the-aeneid/</a>, (accessed January 20, 2022).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Fernando H. Alonso, "Cicero and Natural Law," ARSP: Archiv Für Rechts- Und Sozialphilosophie / Archives for Philosophy of Law and Social Philosophy 98, no. 2 (2012): p. 157, <a href="http://www.jstor.org/stable/24769084">http://www.jstor.org/stable/24769084</a>, (accessed July 21, 2022).

<sup>13</sup> T. Petersson, *Cicero, a Biography*, Berkeley, California, University of California Press,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> T. Petersson, *Cicero, a Biography*, Berkeley, California, University of California Press 1920, p. 12.

BCE when, at age 43, Romans elected him co-consul.<sup>14</sup> He was a brilliant orator, lawyer, and spokesperson, having established his career after winning many trials. 15 His writings and orations made such an impact that he was considered the last true friend of the Republic and helped keep Rome together as its government changed. 16 Cicero's works are among the earliest extant accounts about Romulus.<sup>17</sup> He primarily wrote about Romulus in De re publica, written around the time when the First Triumvirate ended, and De Officiis, composed after the assassination of Julius Caesar. 18 He was a staunch proponent of the Republican state and believed that the ideal state is one in which a consul/co-consul is kept in check by the Senate. Consequently, during the tumultuous civil war, he saw the First Triumvirate as a direct threat to the Roman state.<sup>19</sup> In response to that threat, Cicero wrote to ensure that Rome would follow a proper, orderly government, in which Roman citizens should have both appropriate morals and dedication to the state. Cicero, famous for his ideas in political science, used his accounts to address how a proper Roman government should be run, with his principles influencing the notion of freedom in today's world.<sup>20</sup>

Livy (59 BCE - 17 CE), writing after the time of Cicero, writes his version of the account of Romulus in his history of Rome, *Ab urbe condita*. When Livy started writing his *Ab urbe condita*, Rome was emerging from civil war and experiencing uncertain times.<sup>21</sup> Earlier writers, such as Cicero, Fabius Pictor, the elder Cato, and Sallust, were political historians. Their perspective on writing history was to justify the present. Livy's account is particularly notable because Livy was one of the few Roman historians to play no part in Roman politics. His lack of access to political documents and records meant that Livy approached history

<sup>14</sup> Ibid., p. 202.

<sup>15</sup> Ibid., p. 86.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> L. Reed, "Cicero: Enemy of the State, Friend of Liberty: Lawrence W. Reed," FEE Freeman Article, Foundation for Economic Education, March 2014, <a href="https://fee.org/articles/enemy-of-the-state-friend-of-">https://fee.org/articles/enemy-of-the-state-friend-of-</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;u>liberty/#:~:text=Cicero%20reluctantly%20sided%20with%20the%20latter%</u>, (accessed January 12, 2022).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> T.J. Cornell, "Cicero on the Origins of Rome," *Bulletin of the Institute of Classical Studies* 45, no. 76, 2001, p. 41, <a href="https://www.jstor.org/stable/43768045">https://www.jstor.org/stable/43768045</a>, (accessed January 18, 2022).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Petersson, Cicero, a Biography, p. 305.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> Ibid., p. 306.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> Jim Powell, "Marcus Tullius Cicero, Who Gave Natural Law to the Modern World: Jim Powell," FEE Freeman Article (Foundation for Economic Education, January 1, 1997), <a href="https://fee.org/articles/marcus-tullius-cicero-who-gave-natural-law-to-the-modern-world/">https://fee.org/articles/marcus-tullius-cicero-who-gave-natural-law-to-the-modern-world/</a>, (accessed January 3, 2023).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> R. Syme, "Livy and Augustus," *Harvard Studies in Classical Philology* 64 (1959), p. 49, <a href="https://www.istor.org/stable/310937">https://www.istor.org/stable/310937</a>, (accessed December 21, 2022).

from a moral lens, rather than the political lens used by most other historians<sup>22</sup>. Moreover, Livy's account has continued to be used throughout history, as figures like Machiavelli cited Livy's accounts as evidence of how to rule a republic.<sup>23</sup> Faced with Rome's political and moral decline due to the war, Livy sought to reinforce the vigor and national identity of Rome by stressing values of strength, security, and organization above all else.<sup>24</sup> Rex Stem summarized Livy's purpose: "The goal of history is to learn from the past to guide the present."<sup>25</sup> Livy stated his purpose for writing in the preface of his first book and explained that his intent was for the reader to understand the character of the men who built Rome. He hoped that they would understand how Roman morals had fallen and, by studying his writings, could learn from the past to change the present for a better future.<sup>26</sup> Livy compared his role as a historian to that of a doctor in being able to heal the people of Rome from the so-called "diseases" <sup>27</sup> they faced.

Ovid, a contemporary of Livy, (43 BCE - 17 CE) was born in 43 BCE and was a teenager by the time Octavian emerged as the sole leader of Rome, the *princeps* or the head of the state, with the title of Augustus.<sup>28</sup> Unlike Virgil and Horace, the other prominent poets of the Augustan era, Ovid was never part of a Republican government in Rome and lacked a patron friend who was part of the Augustan circle.<sup>29</sup> He came from a wealthy equestrian family and took to writing early in life.<sup>30</sup> He established himself as a poet with works such as *Amores, Heroides,* and *Ars Amatoria*. He was almost finished writing *Metamorphoses,* a collection of transformation stories focused on love, punishment, and betrayal when the emperor exiled him.<sup>31</sup> Given that he had not fallen out with Augustus at the time of writing *Metamorphoses,* Ovid interpreted the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> R. Ogilvie, 'Livy', Encyclopedia Britannica, Encyclopedia Britannica inc., 2022, https://www.britannica.com/biography/Livy, (accessed June 8, 2022).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> Niccolò Machiavelli, Discourses on Livy, trans. Harvey Claflin Mansfield and Nathan Tarcov (Chicago, Illinois: The University of Chicago Press, 1998).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> D. Adamidis, "Trinity College Digital Repository," *Trinity College Digital Repository* (2016), p. 6, <a href="https://digitalrepository.trincoll.edu/theses/538/">https://digitalrepository.trincoll.edu/theses/538/</a>, (accessed March 14, 2022).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> R. Stem, 'The Exemplary Lessons of Livy's Romulus,' *Transactions of the American Philological Association* 137, no. 2 (2007), p. 435-436, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1353/apa.2008.0005">https://doi.org/10.1353/apa.2008.0005</a>, (accessed June 20, 2022.). <sup>26</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> Livius, trans. Roberts, ed. Ernest Rhys, *The History of Rome*, section 1.preface.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> Publius Ovidius Naso, Metamorphoses, trans. Ingo Gildenhard and Andrew Zissos (Cambridge, England: Cambridge: Open Book Publishers, 2016), p. 3, <a href="http://books.openedition.org/obp/3599">http://books.openedition.org/obp/3599</a>, (Accessed February 19, 2022).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> Ibid., p. 6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> Ibid., p. 3

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> Ibid., p. 9.

myths of Romulus to suit his needs of reversing his exile, writing books, such as *Fasti*, in ways meant to appease Augustus by elevating Romulus to divinity and linking him to Julius Caesar. As Ovid's work is in the form of poetry, his account of Romulus stands out due to its different format, causing Ovid's works to be most popular among the moneyed class in Rome.<sup>32</sup> Ovid's works would continue to be significant and well-liked, influencing the works of people like Milton, Dante, and Shakespeare.<sup>33</sup>

Plutarch (46 AD - 119 AD) was a Greek biographer and philosopher who eventually became a Roman citizen.<sup>34</sup> He wrote after Ovid, and during a time when Greece was under Roman influence and had lost sight of the characteristics of their great men.<sup>35</sup> Plutarch's Parallel Lives was meant to showcase the great Greek men of the past alongside the nearer and more impressive history of Rome.<sup>36</sup> To revitalize the legacy of Greece, Plutarch acknowledged that the details of the life of Romulus were full of marvels; thus, he attempted to make the fable seem more realistic by incorporating details that could happen in actuality and ignoring the more mythical aspects of Romulus's life, especially his death.<sup>37</sup> Plutarch's primary synthesis was in analyzing the characters of his subjects and drawing moral lessons for his readers by juxtaposing a Roman with a Greek.<sup>38</sup> He would then contrast and assess their values based on their background and actions.<sup>39</sup> Plutarch acknowledged that his version of Romulus was based on details from the Greek texts of the Diocles of Peparethus and Fabius Pictor. 40 By referring to Greek instead of Roman authors like Livy, he removed any Roman biases and could better align with Greek readers. Plutarch's biographies would help to influence historical writing, especially the writing of the essay and biography during 16th- to 19th-century Europe.41

<sup>32</sup> Ibid., p. 6.

<sup>33</sup> Ibid., p. 28.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> Frank W. Walbank, "Plutarch," *Encyclopedia Britannica*, Encyclopedia Britannica inc., 2022, <a href="https://www.britannica.com/biography/Plutarch">https://www.britannica.com/biography/Plutarch</a>, (accessed May 7, 2022).

<sup>35</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> L. Plutarchus, *Plutarch's Lives*, trans. Bernadotte Perrin, London, United Kingdom, William Heinemann, 1914, p. ix.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> Ibid., p. 3

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> D. Larmour, "Plutarch's Compositional Methods in the Theseus and Romulus," *Transactions of the American Philological Association, no.* 118, 1988, p. 361, <a href="https://doi.org/10.2307/284177">https://doi.org/10.2307/284177</a>, (accessed March 15, 2022).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> Ibid., p. 362

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>40</sup> Plutarchus, trans. Bernadotte Perrin, Plutarch's Lives, p. 97.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> Walbank, "Plutarch." Encyclopædia Britannica. https://www.britannica.com/biography/Plutarch.

### Fratricide of Remus

When the brothers, Romulus and Remus were attempting to create a new city to rule, they each had to build the city themselves, beginning with a wall. However, as they began building, disputes began over who had the legitimate right to rule and the right to keep building their walls. Ultimately, Remus was killed, with Romulus alleged as the killer. The specific details for the murder and the reason for the death of Remus, are vague, enabling authors to manipulate these details to emphasize what the proper actions for a ruler should act, and how a ruler should prioritize his state. This instance allows authors to compare the priorities of a ruler with his state, family, and citizens, a topic that becomes especially important when Rome was undergoing changes in the type of government or its rulers.

In his *De Officiis*, Cicero stated that it was convenient for Romulus to commit the crime of slaying his brother and taking the throne instead of sharing power with Remus.<sup>43</sup> Through his writing, Cicero advised the young statesperson to choose wisely wherever there is a conflict between the interest of the state and motivated self-interest.<sup>44</sup> When Cicero was writing, Rome was experiencing a tumultuous civil war in which Augustus, Anthony, and the liberators who killed Julius Caesar were fighting to gain power in direct opposition to the established system of consuls.<sup>45</sup> Cicero used this example to illustrate that such conflicts will always occur, so it was the statesmen who had the responsibility to choose wisely and not harm others, or the state, by making choices motivated by self-interest.

In contrast, Livy wrote more in-depth about why the murder happened and who committed it. Livy wrote that Romulus killed his twin either in a fight or because Remus disrespected him by jumping over the Palatine walls. 46 He used this Romulus myth to establish that having *pietas* (duty towards your state) towards Rome should be the priority, even above family. Livy claimed that once Romulus had established that he had the right to build a kingdom on Palatine Hill, Remus disrespected the country's walls by jumping over them. 47 Livy wrote in the aftermath of a civil war, and Romans were desperate, like Romulus, to protect their state from the turmoil at all costs. The person

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> Renshaw, In Search of the Romans, p.67.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> M. Cicero, Cicero: De Officiis / with an English Translation by Walter Miller, trans. W. Miller, London, United Kingdom: William Heinemann, 1938, p. 309

<sup>44</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup> Renshaw, In Search of the Romans, 64.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> Livius, trans. Roberts, ed. Ernest Rhys, *The History of Rome*, section 1.7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> Ibid.

who would lead their country next was unknown.<sup>48</sup> As a result, a single fratricide did not seem so bad, given the context of Livy's time. Morally, Livy recognized that he should not advocate for fratricide,<sup>49</sup> but he still leveraged this part of the Romulus myth to urge citizens to show loyalty to the state and choose actions that would support it.

In Ovid's *Fasti*, Romulus and Remus amicably accepted the results of an augury which gave Romulus the authority to build the city of Rome.<sup>50</sup> Romulus ordered his soldier, Celer, to kill anyone who dared to jump the wall, and Celer was the one who killed Remus.<sup>51</sup> Romulus was heartbroken when he heard about the death of his brother.<sup>52</sup> By the time of Ovid's exile, Augustus was claiming that his lineage was connected to Romulus.<sup>53</sup> Here, Ovid adapted the story to make Romulus appear innocent to appease Augustus in the hopes of a pardon. In contrast, when Ovid referred to the Romulus' myth in *Metamorphoses*, written before his exile, he entirely omitted the fratricide episode, as he did not need to appease Augustus at that time.

In his *Parallel Lives*, Plutarch compares Romulus' fratricide of Remus to Theseus cursing and killing his son, Hippolytus.<sup>54</sup> Though Plutarch viewed both the actions of Romulus and Theseus as unpardonable, Plutarch judged Theseus' predicament as uncontrollable and justified it by quoting reasons such as love, jealousy, and slanderous statements from his wife.<sup>55</sup> In contrast, he argued that Romulus should have controlled his senseless anger towards his brother Remus and not slain him. Furthermore, Plutarch justified his view that Theseus could not be blamed for Hippolytus' death, as he had only used a curse, and Hippolytus' death was due to Fortune.<sup>56</sup> On the other hand, Plutarch blamed Romulus directly for Remus's death, saying that he slew his brother with a selfish and hasty motive.<sup>57</sup> In this comparison, Plutarch considered Theseus' actions more justified than Romulus'. Though Plutarch could have easily argued that Romulus and Theseus were equally justified in their actions,<sup>58</sup> he instead chose to favor Theseus. In

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> Syme, "Livy and Augustus," p. 42.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup> Adamidis, "Trinity College Digital Repository," p. 12-13.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> Publius Ovidius Naso, *Fasti*, trans. Sir James George Frazer (Cambridge, Massachusetts: Harvard University Press, 1931), Book 4 lines 807-822.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>51</sup> Ibid., Book 4 lines 826-838.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>52</sup> Ibid., Book 4 lines 841-852.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>53</sup> Grebe, 'Augustus' Divine Authority and Vergil's 'Aeneid," p. 37.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>54</sup> Plutarchus, trans. Bernadotte Perrin, *Plutarch's Lives*, p. 192.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>55</sup> Ibid., p. 193.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>56</sup> Ibid., p. 196.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>57</sup> Ibid., p. 193-197.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>58</sup> Ibid., p. 25-27.

being careful to call out the comparison of the myth from only one perspective, Plutarch showcased that Theseus, the Greek mythical hero was better than Romulus in some regards. He illustrated the similarity between the Romans and Greeks to remind Greek readers about the values of their ancestors and to push them to continue using such values as they approached their daily lives under Roman rule.

### Rape of the Sabine Women

As Romulus built up his walls, he soon realized he did not have enough women to maintain the population of his city. Since he and his men were unable to entice women from neighboring regions to marry Romans, they deviously kidnapped the women from the neighboring Sabine and placed them into marriages with Roman men. This event, known as the Rape, or Kidnapping of the Sabine Women would eventually start a war between the Sabines and Romans.<sup>59</sup> As this event is a shameful and immoral aspect of Romulus' past, authors would try to manipulate the details regarding the kidnapping and war to make Romulus appear nobler and to argue for how Roman citizens should be treated.

Cicero referenced the Rape of Sabine Women and its aftermath, which occurred in Romulus' life, in his case "In Defence of Lucius Cornelius Balbus." He argued that the founder of Rome (Romulus) had accepted the Sabine People when he declared a truce with their king and decided to co-rule, allowing all Sabine subjects to become citizens of Rome because they were no longer its enemies. <sup>60</sup> Using this analogy, Cicero successfully argued that because the foundations of Rome were based on this principle, his client was entitled to claim citizenship. <sup>61</sup> Later, in his *De re publica*, Cicero documented the same founding principle to ensure that Rome was governed by this ideal in spirit. <sup>62</sup> Cicero used parts of the Rape of Sabine Women myth to reinforce his citizenship ideals for Rome.

Livy wrote that after establishing Rome, Romulus realized he needed women of marriageable status to continue growing his state. When his neighbors rejected Romulus' offer of marriage proposals, he kidnapped their women instead, forcing their hand into marriage to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>59</sup> Renshaw, In Search of the Romans, 10

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>60</sup> M. Cicero, *The Orations of Marcus Tullius Cicero*, trans. C. Yonge, vol. 3, London, United Kingdom: G. Bell and Sons, 1913, p. 310-316

<sup>61</sup> Ibid., p. 316-324.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>62</sup> M. Cicero, *The Republic of Cicero*, trans. G. Featherstonhaugh (New-York, New York: G. & Carvill, 1829, p. 62.

appropriate Roman husbands. 63 Speaking to the infuriated women, Romulus requested they consider joining their hearts with their new husbands and promised they would be equal partners in their marriages.<sup>64</sup> Livy specifically mentioned this incident because, after marriage, authority over women was transferred from father to husband. He pointed out that Romulus, a great ruler, ensured the appeasement of new wives and promised them equal status.<sup>65</sup> Livy aspired to showcase that instead of being inferior in the institution of marriage, it was much better for women to be equal partners. Livy further emphasized this by expanding the story to show that when the Sabines attacked Rome, the same kidnapped women who were now wives of these Roman men and had mothered babies with them intervened and requested that the Sabines and Romans cease fighting. 66 The women argued that they – the Sabine women – would be most impacted by the fighting, as they must lose either fathers and brothers or the fathers of their babies. Their logic persuaded the men to stop fighting, ending the war.<sup>67</sup> Had the women been mistreated, Livy suggests, they would have been eager to leave, rather than intervening in the war and asking the men to come to peace. Livy then highlights the fact that Romulus was so pleased with this show of sentiment from the women that when he divided his population into 30 wards, he named the wards after the women. 68 In Livy's retelling, each detail of the Rape of Sabine Women emphasized the great measures that Romulus took to ensure the well-being and safety of his people, regardless of their gender or origin. Livy also highlighted the equality between men and women to demonstrate that Roman citizens and leaders should focus on caring for their citizens to sustain Rome's longevity and harmony, as Romulus did.

In his earlier *Ars Amatoria*, Ovid suggested that the Rape of Sabine Women was necessary.<sup>69</sup> He justified it by wittily comparing it with other mythological parallels that resonated with his audience.<sup>70</sup> In the *Ars Amatoria*, Ovid depicted other examples in mythological stories

<sup>63</sup> Livius, trans. Roberts, ed. Ernest Rhys, The History of Rome, sections 1.9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>64</sup> Ibid., sections 1.9-1.10.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>65</sup> R. Brown, "Livy's Sabine Women and the Ideal of Concordia," *Transactions of the American Philological Association* 125, 1995, p. 291-292,

https://doi.org/10.2307/284357, (accessed December 17, 2021).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>66</sup> Livius, trans. Roberts, ed. Ernest Rhys, *The History of Rome*, section 1.13.

<sup>67</sup> Ibid.

<sup>68</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>69</sup> Publius Ovidius Naso, *Ars Amatoria*, trans. A.S. Kline, Oxford, United Kingdom: Poetry In Translation, 2001, Book 1 part IV,

https://www.poetryintranslation.com/PITBR/Latin/ArtofLoveBkI.php, (, accessed February 18, 2022).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>70</sup> Patricia Watson, "Mythological Exempla in Ovid's Ars Amatoria," *Classical Philology* 78, no. 2 (1983), p. 118-120, <a href="https://doi.org/10.1086/366767">https://doi.org/10.1086/366767</a>, (accessed May 9, 2022).

of the rapes or conquests of female characters by Apollo, Pollux, Castor, and Achilles.<sup>71</sup> Using these examples, Ovid suggested that the Rape of Sabine Women was a divine and necessary event justified by mythological standards. Later on, in *Fasti*, Ovid focused more on the intervention of Sabine women to end the Sabine war and Romulus' decision to compromise and co-rule with the Sabine king.<sup>72</sup> Given that *Fasti* was written while in exile, Ovid was more focused on getting back in the good graces of Augustus to return to Rome. As a result, he focused on intervention and compromise.

When he described the Rape of Sabine Women, Plutarch compared the Romulus myth to that of the Greek mythical hero, Theseus.<sup>73</sup> In this comparison, Plutarch contends that Theseus' offenses against women, including Ariadne, Antiope, Anaxo of Troezen, and Helen, were unforgivable.<sup>74</sup> While in earlier texts, Plutarch had praised Theseus for being more democratic in his approach to rule and chastised Romulus for having a more tyrannical reign, 75 his aim in Parallel Lives was to call out the differences and similarities between Roman and Greek heroes and myths. 76 In this work, he wrote that Theseus had caused harm to these ladies out of lust and had even abandoned his mother to become Helen's slave when Helen was retrieved by her brothers, Castor and Pollux.<sup>77</sup> Plutarch acknowledged that Romulus' offense was numerically larger when he kidnapped about 800 women, but argued that Romulus' actions proved that his intentions were noble.<sup>78</sup> Romulus only took one Sabine woman as his wife and intended to allow his best men to make the others into wives and give them honor, love, and righteous treatment.<sup>79</sup> Romulus established the sanctity of marriage in Rome, and no man ventured to leave his wife for about two hundred and thirty years afterward.<sup>80</sup> Although Plutarch showed that the offense of Romulus was far greater in scale, he made this offense praiseworthy. Even though in other parts of their separate myths, Plutarch viewed Theseus's morals and actions more favorably, Plutarch leveraged this aspect of the Romulus myth to educate readers of their Greek roots

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>71</sup> Naso, trans. A.S. Kline, *Ars Amatoria*, Book 1 parts XIV-XVIII.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>72</sup> Publius Ovidius Naso, *Fasti*, trans. Sir James George Frazer (Cambridge, Massachusetts: Harvard University Press, 1931), Book 3 lines 201-234.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>73</sup> Plutarchus, trans. Bernadotte Perrin, *Plutarch's Lives*, p. 195.

<sup>74</sup> Ibid., p. 197.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>75</sup> Ibid., p. 191-192.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>76</sup> Larmour, "Plutarch's Compositional Methods in the Theseus and Romulus," p. 361.

<sup>77</sup> Plutarchus, trans. Bernadotte Perrin, Plutarch's Lives, p. 194

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>78</sup> Plutarchus, trans. Bernadotte Perrin, *Plutarch's Lives*, p. 197

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>79</sup> Ibid., p. 198.

<sup>80</sup> Ibid., p. 199.

(from the Greek figure Theseus) and enable them to accept and adapt to Roman rule.

## Romulus' Government/Senate

As Romulus grows his city, he must arrange and decide the rules for its government and senate.<sup>81</sup> As many components go into creating a government, authors were able to manipulate the specific rules and laws that Romulus established, attempting to use Romulus as a role model for the rules and organization of the Roman government. Such manipulations become especially important during times when the Roman government is changing or a new ruler is coming into power.

In his *De re publica*, Cicero narrated how Romulus organized his state into three tribes and thirty curiae.<sup>82</sup> Romulus, Cicero argued, understood that a royal power governed a state better if it was augmented with the authority of the higher class, from which the Senate was formed. Cicero called the Senate an excellent foundation of the state.<sup>83</sup> He did not believe in the concentration of power as organized in the first Triumvirate or when Caesar declared himself dictator for life.<sup>84</sup> Cicero used his book, *De re publica*, as a medium to document his philosophy to call for support to continue the Senate and the consul system to ensure a balance of power. Using Romulus' government as the ideal state, Cicero wanted to ensure that readers recognized the traditional governmental ideals of their heritage, rather than assume he was imposing his personal opinions.

Livy provided a detailed narration of how Romulus organized his state by giving maximum power to the senators. 85 According to Livy, Romulus established one hundred senators designated as *patres* or fathers, whose descendants were patricians. 86 When Romulus organized Rome further to co-rule with Tatius Titus, he created thirty curiae. 87 Livy's first book that included this regal period of Romulus was written between 27 and 25 BCE, when Rome was in a transition phase after the civil war ended with the battle of Actium in 31 BCE, and the way forward was unclear. 88 He wanted to utilize this governmental organization from the Romulus myth to revive the Republican ways of

<sup>81</sup> Renshaw, In Search of the Romans, 10

<sup>82</sup> Cicero, trans. Featherstonhaugh, The Republic of Cicero, p. 63

<sup>83</sup> Ibid.

<sup>84</sup> Petersson, Cicero, a Biography, p. 304-315.

<sup>85</sup> Livius, trans. Roberts, ed. Ernest Rhys, The History of Rome, section 1.8

<sup>86</sup> Ibid.

<sup>87</sup> Ibid., section 1.13.

<sup>88</sup> Syme, "Livy and Augustus," p. 42.

governing, as he felt that the Roman state's Republican structure was declining due to the internal struggles for power and authority. Augustus adopted this national sentiment and leveraged it to restore the Roman Republic to propel his campaign to victory when he was elected consul.<sup>89</sup> Feeling the same sentiment of hatred towards monarchy, Livy was keen to find a solution. Reviving the ancient founding myth and emphasizing the select Republican aspects of it to describe Romulus' rule helped Livy turn Romulus into a modern Roman whom other Romans could emulate.

According to Plutarch, the noblest aspects of Romulus lay in how he incorporated the inhabitants of territories he conquered by relocating them to Rome with equal rights as current citizens, helping Rome grow and be more united. 90 In addition, Romulus created a Senate of one hundred prominent citizens, called patricians, and organized the army into multiple companies, each consisting of infantry and horsemen. 91 He also enforced a patronage system where the common people had a patron from a noble class who took care of their needs. Romulus also made many laws protecting women's rights, like the right of way and prohibiting men from speaking indecently to them. 92 In each of these instances in which Romulus developed the government and took care of his citizens through his legislation and rule, Plutarch compares Romulus' rule to Theseus' rule over Athens.93 By revealing Romulus' particular similarity and likeness to Theseus, Plutarch established for Greek readers how Romulus, a founder of Rome, was a good ruler, similar to how Theseus, a founder of Athens, was also a good ruler. As a result, Greek citizens under Rome should strive to accept such rulings, especially as it was similar to what past Greek rulers had done.

### **Death of Romulus**

Romulus' death came unexpectedly and under very vague circumstances. However, once Romulus dies, he ascends to godhood, becoming known as the Quirinus.<sup>94</sup> Romulus is the founder of Rome, and so having him become a god after his death further legitimizes Rome. It connects Rome to be a city that is protected by the gods because of Romulus' greatness, ultimately letting authors use this moment to emphasize how readers should look up to and emulate

<sup>89</sup> Renshaw, In Search of the Romans, p. 74-75.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>90</sup> Plutarchus, trans. Bernadotte Perrin, *Plutarch's Lives*, p. 137.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>91</sup> Ibid., p. 123-125

<sup>92</sup> Ibid., p. 151-153.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>93</sup> Ibid., p. 191.

<sup>94</sup> R. Allen, Romulus and Quirinus: An Etruscan Deity in Ancient Rome, p.33

Romulus. As an ascent to godhood is a more mythical event, authors could easily manipulate how Romulus died, as well as why his status as a god came to be, imploring readers to use Romulus as a role model.

In Cicero's *De re publica*, he acknowledged that the popular conclusion of the Romulus myth was that Romulus disappeared among his senators and became a god. 95 However, Cicero was quick to point out that, even in an era when people knew that others could not simply vanish, Romans held such awe for Romulus that they were willing to give him divine status. He used the myth of Romulus' disappearance and metamorphosis into a god to cleverly reinforce the popularity of Romulus and support his philosophy of running an ideal republic. 96 Here, one can see how Cicero leveraged aspects of Romulus' death myth to influence his readers to support Romulus' legacy and propagate the ideas of an ideal state.

Livy's account of the death of Romulus highlighted two different versions of the myth: first, that the senators had murdered him, and second, that Romulus vanished in a thunderstorm when he joined the soldiers and the senators. <sup>97</sup> In the second ending, the senators told the soldiers that Romulus had ascended to become a god. <sup>98</sup> Livy further indicated that Romulus had sent Proculus Julius to inform the assembly of Romulus' divine status, foretelling that Rome was going to become a great and glorious state and that there would be no region that would be able to withstand Rome. <sup>99</sup> With these two different versions, Livy acknowledged that, although Romulus might have been murdered by his senators, the people could still be convinced that he had become a god because of his supreme strength, *pietas* towards the country and the gods, military skill, and supreme ability to rule Rome. Thus, Livy encouraged future rulers of Rome to emulate those values so that they could be great rulers and bring back the moral values that Romulus had exhibited.

Ovid narrated the myth of Romulus' death in two separate books, *Metamorphoses* and *Fasti*. In *Metamorphoses*, Ovid depicted a version of Romulus' death in which Mars – Romulus' father – convinced Jupiter to accept Romulus as a god, providing him a path into heaven with the other gods. <sup>100</sup> At the time of writing *Metamorphoses*, Ovid had not been exiled and did not feel a particular need to connect Romulus to Caesar

<sup>95</sup> Cicero, Featherstonhaugh, The Republic of Cicero, p. 64.

<sup>96</sup> Ibid., 63

<sup>97</sup> Livius, trans. Roberts, ed. Ernest Rhys, The History of Rome, section 1.16.

<sup>98</sup> Ibid.

<sup>99</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>100</sup> Publius Ovidius Naso, *Metamorphoses*, trans. A.D. Melville, Oxford, New York, Oxford World's Classics, 1998, p. 350.

and, thus, to Augustus. In contrast, while writing *Fasti* in exile, Ovid explicitly and considerably expanded on Romulus' revelation of his divine status to Proculus, the ancestor of Julius Caesar.<sup>101</sup> By highlighting this aspect of the myth, Ovid directly linked Romulus to Augustus, hoping to earn Augustus' goodwill in the process.

Plutarch noted that, while Romulus was a good king, he eventually became vain and conceited. He started acting like a tyrant and needed bodyguards, called *celers*, to keep the populace away from him by force. 102 Though the common people loved him, the senators and patricians were alienated, as Romulus stopped taking their advice and became an autocrat. 103 He further angered them by splitting the territory acquired from Veintes with the soldiers and freeing the hostages without consulting the senators, as was the norm. <sup>104</sup> Subsequently, Romulus abruptly disappeared, and Plutarch gave credence to the theory that his senators murdered him. Plutarch regarded Romulus' myth of becoming a god as a mere fable, even though he knew many Romans believed it because of their respect for Romulus and because a prominent citizen, Proculus Julius, vouched for it.<sup>105</sup> Alternatively, Plutarch described the death of Theseus as more straightforward. Theseus left Athens for the island of Scyros after he lost their support and was killed there. 106 Eventually, the citizens of Athens honored him as a demigod, brought his bones back from the island, and buried them in Athens. 107 In both cases, Plutarch portraved these men as well-loved rulers who were honored by the citizens of their cities after their death. 108 By comparing Romulus' life to that of the well-respected Theseus, Plutarch educated his readers about Romulus, compelling them to realize that Romans, like themselves, had rulers with similar values and legacies. As a result, Plutarch applied Greek values to Roman culture, illustrating the similarity between the Romans and Greeks, using Romulus' death to remind readers about their leaders and push them to see the Roman rule as something to be accepted and similar to the past Greek rule.

#### Comparison of the Authors

Each of the authors discussed in this essay had a different purpose in writing, motivated by each one's socio-political context. The

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>101</sup> Naso, trans. Frazer, Fasti, Book 2 lines 499-509.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>102</sup> Plutarchus, trans. Bernadotte Perrin, *Plutarch's Lives*, p. 171.

<sup>103</sup> Ibid., p. 175

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>104</sup> Ibid., p. 173-179.

<sup>105</sup> Ibid.

<sup>106</sup> Ibid., p. 81-83.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>107</sup> Ibid., p. 84-85.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>108</sup> Ibid., p. 179

authors' accounts overlap in many regards, especially in framing Romulus as the model for a good ruler. However, each author also offers some unique elements in his retelling, which is especially evident when comparing depictions of events like the Rape of the Sabine Women, the fratricide of Remus, the Death of Romulus, and the Government/Senate (with Ovid being the only author to not depict the Government/Senate as part of Romulus' life). In each case, these differences were shaped by the author's contemporary goals and position. Cicero, a well-known orator who engaged with the political side of Rome, sought to educate future rulers, and influence Roman politics, citing Romulus as an example. Contrastingly, Livy, who had no impact or involvement in Roman politics, sought to guide Rome's future morally, using Romulus' actions to teach future Roman leaders to value their citizens above all else. Ovid aimed to get back in Augustus' good graces through his retelling, connecting the already well-respected and godly figure of Romulus to Augustus and Caesar to imply Augustus' superiority as a ruler through a divine connection. Plutarch, a Greek, sought to compare Romulus to Theseus, encouraging other Greeks to use their Greek heritage to embody and connect with the newer Roman rule.

### Conclusion

When choosing to write an account about Romulus, Greek and Roman authors used and adapted aspects of the myth to support their ends. Each included detailed descriptions of the Rape of Sabine Women, Fratricide of Remus, Government/Senate, and Death of Romulus, embracing the moral ambiguity of the first two events, the principles of an ideal state of the third, and the fantastical nature of the fourth. However, each author modified and justified these events, drawing on new contexts and socio-political and personal priorities. In the process, they created new ideas about Romulus and about how readers should proceed in their everyday lives, either through the morals they should have, the figures they aspired to be like, or the type of government that would most benefit them. By looking at such sources, modern readers gain new insight into the various strategies of ancient writers, learning how Rome was built by its founders and how the legacy of the founder Romulus continued to impact Rome and its citizens over time.

# Bibliography

Adamidis, Dimitri. "The Romulus and Remus Myth as a Source of Insight into Greek and Roman Values." *Trinity College Digital Repository*, 2016. Accessed March 14, 2022. https://digitalrepository.trincoll.edu/theses/538/.

Alonso, Fernando H. "Cicero and Natural Law." ARSP: Archiv für Rechts- und Sozialphilosophie / Archives for Philosophy of Law and Social Philosophy 98, no. 2 (2012): p. 157–168. http://www.jstor.org/stable/24769084.

Allen, Rebecca. "Romulus and Quirinus: An Etruscan Deity in Ancient Rome." Studia Antiqua, vol. 1, no. 1, article 6 (September 2001).

Arendt, Hannah. Between Past and Future: Six Exercises in Political Thought. New York, New York: Viking Press, 1961.

Barrow, R.H. *Plutarch and His Times*. Bloomington, Indiana: Indiana University Press, 1967.

Brown, Robert. "Livy's Sabine Women and the Ideal of Concordia." *Transactions of the American Philological Association* 125 (1995): 291–319. Accessed December 17, 2021. https://doi.org/10.2307/284357.

Cicero, Marcus Tullius. Cicero: De Officiis / with an English Translation by Walter Miller. Translated by Walter Miller. London, United Kingdom: William Heinemann, 1938.

Cicero, Marcus Tullius. *The Orations of Marcus Tullius Cicero*. Translated by Charles Duke Yonge. 3. Vol. 3. London, United Kingdom: G. Bell and Sons, 1913.

Cicero, Marcus Tullius. *The Republic of Cicero*. Translated by George William Featherstonhaugh. New York, New York: G. & C. Carvill, 1829.

Cornell, T.J. "Cicero on the Origins of Rome." Bulletin of the Institute of Classical Studies 45, no. 76 (2001): 41–56. Accessed January 18, 2022. https://www.jstor.org/stable/43768045.

Coulson, Frank T. "The Life of Ovid by Poponius Laetus." Vitae Pomponianae Renæssanceforum, no. 9 (2015).

Forsythe, Gary. A Critical History of Early Rome: From Prehistory to the First Punic War. Berkeley, California: University of California Press, 2006.

Grebe, Sabine. "Augustus' Divine Authority and Vergil's *Aeneid*." *The Vergilius* 50 (2004): 35-62. Accessed January 12, 2022. http://www.jstor.org/stable/41587284.

Kamalananthan, Kavisha. "Augustan Propaganda: Virgil and Idealism in the *Aeneid*." Retrospect Journal, October 17, 2021. Accessed January 20, 2021. https://retrospectjournal.com/2021/10/17/augustan-propaganda-virgil-and-idealism-in-the-aeneid/.

Larmour, David H. "Plutarch's Compositional Methods in the Theseus and Romulus." *Transactions of the American Philological Association* 118 (1988): 361–75. Accessed March 15, 2022. https://doi.org/10.2307/284177.

Livius, Titus. *The History of Rome*. Edited by Ernest Rhys. Translated by Rev. Canon Roberts. London, United Kingdom: J. M. Dent & Sons, Ltd., 1905.

Machiavelli, Niccolò. Discourses on Livy. Translated by Harvey Claflin Mansfield and Nathan Tarcov. Chicago, Illinois: The University of Chicago Press, 1998.

Maurizio, Lisa. *Classical Mythology in Context*. New York, New York: Oxford University Press, 2015.

Naso, Publius Ovidius, Ingo Gildenhard, and Andrew Zissos. *Metamorphoses*. Cambridge, United Kingdom: OpenBook Publishers, 2016.

Naso, Publius Ovidius. *Ars Amatoria*. Translated by A.S. Kline. Poetry in Translation. Oxford, United Kingdom: Poetry In Translation, 2001. Accessed February 18, 2022.

https://www.poetryintranslation.com/PITBR/Latin/ArtofLoveBkI.ph.

Naso, Publius Ovidius. *Fasti*. Translated by Sir James George Frazer. Cambridge, Massachusetts: Harvard University Press, 1931.

Naso, Publius Ovidius. *Metamorphoses*. Translated by A.D. Melville. Oxford, New York: Oxford World's Classics, 1998.

Ogilvie, Robert Maxwell. "Livy." *Encyclopedia Britannica*. Encyclopedia Britannica, inc., 2022. Accessed June 8, 2022. https://www.britannica.com/biography/Livy.

Petersson, Torsten. *Cicero, a Biography*. Berkeley, California: University of California Press, 1920.

Plutarchus, Lucius Mestrius. *Plutarch's Lives*. Translated by Bernadotte Perrin. London, United Kingdom: William Heinemann, 1914.

Powell, Jim. "Marcus Tullius Cicero, Who Gave Natural Law to the Modern World: Jim Powell." FEE Freeman Article. Foundation for Economic Education, January 1, 1997. Accessed January 3, 2023. https://fee.org/articles/marcus-tullius-cicero-who-gave-natural-law-to-the-modern-world/.

Reed, Lawrence W. "Cicero: Enemy of the State, Friend of Liberty." FEE Freeman Article. Foundation for Economic Education, March 17, 2014. Accessed May 30, 2022. https://fee.org/articles/enemy-of-the-state-friend-of-

liberty/#:~:text=Cicero%20reluctantly%20sided%20with%20the%20lat ter%2C%20whom%20he,was%20assassinated%20in%20the%20Senate%20by%20pro-republican%20forces.

Renshaw, James. *In Search of the Romans*. 2nd ed. London, United Kingdom: Bloomsbury Academic, 2019.

Shutt, R.J.H. "Dionysius of Halicarnassus." *Cambridge University* 4, no. 12 (1935): 139–50. Accessed July 21, 2022. https://www.jstor.org/stable/641736.

Stem, Rex. "The Exemplary Lessons of Livy's Romulus." *Transactions of the American Philological Association* 137, no. 2 (2007): 435–471. Accessed June 20, 2022. https://doi.org/10.1353/apa.2008.0005.

Syme, Ronald. "Livy and Augustus." *Harvard Studies in Classical Philology* 64 (1959): 27–87. Accessed December 21, 2021. https://www.jstor.org/stable/310937.

Walbank, F.W., A.E. Astin, M.W. Frederiksen, R.M. Ogilvie, and A. Drummond, eds. *The Cambridge Ancient History: The Rise of Rome to 220 BC* Vol. 7. Cambridge England, United Kingdom: Cambridge University Press, 1989.

Walbank, Frank W. "Plutarch." *Encyclopedia Britannica*. Encyclopedia Britannica, inc., 2022. Accessed May 7, 2022. https://www.britannica.com/biography/Plutarch.

Watson, Patricia. "Mythological Exempla in Ovid's *Ars Amatoria*." *Classical Philology* 78, no. 2 (1983): 117–26. Accessed May 9, 2022. https://doi.org/10.1086/366767.

